TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

November 4, 2015
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richardson (Journal Opinion), Louise Mack (Tax Collector), Kelly Barber (Deputy Tax Collector), Ruth Hook, Jordyn Sutherlin, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
The Board reviewed the preliminary Tax Rate for 2015 with Tax Collector Mack and Deputy Tax Collector Barber.  The preliminary rate of $32.36, broken down as follows:  Municipal $7.70 (increased $2.68); County $1.70 (increased $0.18); State Education $2.42 (decreased $0.06); and Local School $20.54 (increased $3.08).  Included in the preliminary rate was an estimated amount of $50,000 being applied to offset the tax rate.  The NH Department of Revenue stated that the increase is due to several factors, unpaid taxes, valuation of property decrease, increasing working budget, large dollar warrant articles and a significant local school increase.
Adams pointed out that the local rate increase was minor, but the local education tax increased significantly, but it was out of the Board’s control.

A motion was made and seconded to use $50,000 to offset the tax rate.  The motion passed.

WAGES

The Board discussed a 1% increase across the board with one employee in the highway department to increase $0.50 per hour to reflect his knowledge and experience.  There would not be an increase in the police department due to on-call pay.  All agreed.

BENEFITS

The Board discussed health insurance costs from Local Government Center (LGC) and New England Employee Benefits Company (NEEBCo).  

Steketee felt staying with LGC was best at this time.  

Cooley felt NEEBCo offered a good plan at a significant savings to the Town.

Adams recommended that the Town no longer offer the employees life insurance.  All agreed.  

Adams agreed NEEBCo was best for the Town and utilizing the health reimbursement agreement/flexible spending account at 50% utilization.  All agreed.

Following a discussion on employee contribution, the Board agreed to stay at the 5% contribution for this new plan.  All agreed.

BUDGET WORKSHEET

The Board agreed on the following

Legal Assistance -  remain at $15,000

Engineering Services – begin at $5,000 (new account)

WARRANT ARTICLES

Capital Reserve Fund – request the same as last year, adding in warrant article 4 $23,000 for Fire Department Equipment for a total of $244,607.

Warrant article for a new highway truck to request $176,000 to include the truck, extended warranties and an updated radio.

Warrant article for the Archertown Bridge over Jacobs Brook request a tentative amount of $60,000 until the amount for the conceptual and engineering study can be obtained.
Warrant article for closing High Bridge Road Bridge without replacement or to seek other options.

Warrant article for paving from Town Road #100 to Newcomb Hollow Bridge in the amount of $103,000.

Warrant article to raise and appropriate $60,000 (to include salary and benefits) for continuing with a two-person Police Department.

OTHER BUSINESS

Hook asked the Board for their on-call policy, there have been two untimely deaths in town with no local police presence in attendance.  

Adams stated he would not comment until he receives data from the Police Department.

Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:30 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
